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newsletter

	Issue Twenty-One

	April 2003


Welcome to the April edition of the NMDC newsletter.  The newsletter is widely circulated among national museums and other related organisations.  If you could like to contribute to future editions, please contact Emily Adams (eadams@iwm.org.uk).

The newsletter is also available on our website - www.nationalmuseums.org.uk

	NMDC News


	Economics of Museums
Sir Neil Chalmers chaired a roundtable session with a group of academic economists and social policy experts along with museum finance directors on 18 March to consider how to take forward our project on the economics of museums.  
The starting point for the discussion was a recognition that we need to do more to articulate our case rather than simply reacting to changing agendas.  The conclusion of the meeting was that NMDC should commission a report that demonstrates the economic, civic and social impact the national museums make, illustrating the need for, and benefits of, state investment in our institutions.  One of the specific aims of the report will also be to highlight areas in which museums can collate information on a collective basis (such as in relation to visitors, turnover etc) and others where further research is required. 
The Economics of Museums working group is chaired by Sir Neil Chalmers and includes Mark Jones, Sian Williams (Tate), Chris Yates (National Gallery), Mary Fridlington (Natural History Museum), Chris Herring (British Museum) and Sean Bullick (NMDC).


	NMGW Director

Michael Houlihan takes up his new post as Director of the National Museums and Galleries of Wales from 14 April.  The name of his successor at Museums and Galleries of Northern Ireland has yet to be announced.




	De-Accessioning 
The draft de-accessioning paper has now been sent for consultation with NMDC members and the sector more widely. Comments from DCMS, AIM, Resource, SMC and the MA have generally been positive and helpful on matters of drafting detail.  The paper is intended to be a discussion document rather than a statement of position and it is hoped it can be debated at the MA Conference in September. 


	National Dimensions
The National Dimensions project is under-way.  The purpose of the project, which AEA Consulting have been commissioned to undertake, is to conduct an analysis of current national/regional collaboration with a view to determining what works best and what would benefit most from any additional funding.  Each NMDC member has been asked to nominate one point of contact to coordinate this work.  AEA Consulting have now sent questionnaires to those nominated contacts to collect information about recent projects.  This will be followed by interviews and a series of regional consultations in late May and early June.  We expect to publish the report in the autumn.


	Meeting with Anna Southall
Anna Southall, Chief Executive of Resource, attended the NMDC meeting on 28 March.  Directors discussed Resource’s priorities, implementation of the Renaissance in the Regions and the appointment of a new Chairman for Resource.


	Sector Skills Council

NMDC is supporting the bid for a  Sector Skills Council for the creative and cultural sector.  Sector Skills Councils (SSCs) are independent, UK-wide organisations developed by groups of influential industries that are of economic or strategic significance.  They are industry-led and licensed by Government to take action to meet their sector’s skills and business needs.  In return they will receive substantial public investment and greater dialogue with Government departments across the UK.   A Sector Skills Council for the creative and cultural industries would help secure vital resources for skills training.  

NMDC’s Leadership Working Party has been working with the Cultural Heritage NTO, Resource, the Museums Association, Arts Council England and many others to build the case for a SSC for the Cultural and Creative sector.  To get the go-ahead the SSC requires emphatic industry support.  A prospectus for the CSS has been launched and cultural organisations are being asked to support the submission of an Expression of Interest to develop a Creative and Cultural Sector Skills Council by visiting: www.cciskills.org.uk




	Meeting with English Heritage & National Trust
Members of the Executive Committee met Simon Thurley, Chief Executive of English Heritage and Fiona Reynolds, Chief Executive of the National Trust to discuss opportunities for coordinated action in areas of joint interest, such as tourism.  

The National Trust issued a statement last month voicing their concern about the mismatch between government funding for attracting international visitors compared with encouraging people to holiday in England.


	Public Sector Information
On 27 March the Council of Ministers agreed the text on the proposal for a Directive on the re-use and commercial exploitation of public sector information.  The text included the exemptions for educational and cultural establishments, so there is now Council and Parliament consensus on this issue.  NMDC along with colleagues in UK universities and libraries, led the campaign to ensure cultural and educational institutions were excluded from the Directive.


	Members News 


	The National Archives

The Public Record Office and Historic Manuscripts Commission merged on 1 April to become the National Archives.  A government department in its own right as well as an executive agency, The National Archives will report to the Lord Chancellor.  The Chief Executive is Sarah Tyacke, Keeper of Public Records, who also becomes Historical Manuscripts Commissioner. 

Later this year staff from the HMC in central London will move to the PRO’s site where the public information and advice areas will be redesigned to reflect the new service. The National Archives in Kew will then be able to provide information not just about public records (the records of central government and the courts of law) but also about private archives held throughout the UK and overseas, relating to all aspects of British history.

The new web address is www.nationalarchives.gov.uk and staff emails are now: firstname.surname@nationalarchives.gov.uk





	National Museums Liverpool
National Museums and Galleries on Merseyside is changing its name to National Museums Liverpool on 16th April.  The change follows months of consultation with staff, trustees, friends and visitors.  Liverpool is an internationally recognised city and it is hoped the new name will give the organisation an identity that is recognisable nationally and internationally as well as in the local area.  The launch of the new identity coincides with a visit of judges for the European Capital of Culture 2008 competition.  
The National Museums Liverpool corporate umbrella name will be used in dealings with government, funders, sponsors, academics and local authorities.  National Museums Liverpool will focus its marketing to visitors on the eight individual venues.The Board of the National Museums and Galleries of Merseyside will remain the legal title of the organisation for use in certain circumstances and NMGM Enterprises will keep its existing name.

The new web address will be: www.liverpoolmuseums.org.uk and emails will be firstname.surname@liverpoolmuseums.org.uk


	Mystery Benefactor Helps Tate Save Reynold’s Omai 

Tate has announced that a private patron, who wishes to remain anonymous, has expressed a wish to make it possible for Tate to acquire Sir Joshua Reynolds's great portrait of Omai.  The painting would be one of the most important acquisitions in the gallery's history.  Omai is one of the masterpieces of eighteenth-century British art and until recently was part of the Collection at Castle Howard in Yorkshire.  The portrait, considered to be one of Reynolds's greatest works, secured a world auction record for the artist when the Howard family sold it at auction in 2001.  Tate and The Art Fund have been working to save the work for the nation and the announcement came on the eve of the launch of a public appeal by Tate and The Art Fund to help raise the £12.5 million required. 

Details will be formalised in coming weeks and Tate then expects to be in a position to make a matching offer for the painting in accordance with the export deferral system.  If successful, it would result in the painting coming to the Tate in the long term.


	Cabinet War Room Extension

The first phase of a £13.5m development at the Cabinet War Rooms, part of the Imperial War Museum, opens on 8 April.  The project has reinstated the long-hidden chambers used by Churchill’s staff and his wife from 1941.  The rooms have been restored working from wartime photographs and using original furniture and fittings.  Phase 1 of the project has also includes state of the art education and conference facilities.  

The second phase of the project, The Churchill Museum, will open in 2005.


	NMM Quinquennial Report

DCMS has published the report of the quinquennial review of the National Maritime Museum.  The report examines the roles and functions of the museum and how these functions contribute to the delivery of DCMS and governmental objectives.  The report confirms that NMM makes a strong contribution to the delivery of DCMS and DfES objectives.  It can be found at: www.culture.gov.uk/heritage/
nmm_stage_one_report.html




	£3.27m for V&A/RIBA project

The Heritage Lottery Fund has confirmed a grant of £3.27m to the Royal Institute of British Architects and the Victoria & Albert Museum to create a major new architectural gallery within the V&A and a new home for RIBA’s architectural drawings and archives.  

The RIBA’s Drawings, Manuscripts and Archives Collections and associated staff will be re-housed alongside the Museum’s Prints, Drawings and Paintings collections in the Henry Cole Wing at the V&A. Architects Wright & Wright have designed new object stores, offices, public study rooms and a group teaching room.  The new Architecture Gallery will be situated to the right of the main entrance of the V&A and will be designed by Gareth Hoskins Architects. 
The project is due to be completed in October 2004.

In the meantime, the V&A and RIBA are developing programmes designed to extend access physically and virtually to their collections through education, exhibitions and on-line.


	IWM Collections Online

The Imperial War Museum has launched new internet access to its collections.  IWM Collections On-Line provides access to detailed catalogue entries for more than 55,000 items.  Short essays on major historical themes enhance the catalogue.  As well as being able to search the database, users are also offered a selection of records by theme giving easy access to some of the highlights of the collection. Images, sound files and text documents are attached to many of the items.  Further content will be added during the coming year. The site can be found at www.iwmcollections.org.uk


	Maritime Museum Royal Opening
HRH The Duke of York has officially opened the National Maritime Museum Cornwall in Falmouth.  More than 100,000 people have already visited the museum since it opened in December.


	British Museum Changes
Dr Carol Homden, formerly Director of Marketing & Public Affairs at the British Museum has left to take up a new post Commercial Director of The Prince's Trust


	Current Issues


	DCMS Changes

Alex Stewart, Director of Arts & Culture will be leaving DCMS in three months time.  She is going to work for executive search firm Saxton Bampfylde.  

Elsewhere in the Department, Harry Reeves is moving from Sport to become the new Head of Tourism Division and the Policy, Innovation and Delivery Unit will be combined with the Education and Social Policy Unit.  Jon Zeff will be the head of the new division.


	VisitBritain
The British Tourist Authority and English Tourism Council merged on 1 April to become VisitBritain.  The new organisation has responsibility for marketing England within Britain and Britain to the rest of the World.  One of VisitBritain’s first priorities is to launch England’s first domestic makerting campaign for several years.  The campaign, to be launched just after Easter, is being developed in partnership with and funded by the nine Regional Development Agencies.  

VisitBritain is keen to develop long-term strategic alliances with key national partners, including museums.  They are planning a campaign in Europe this autumn to promote short breaks in British cities including Bristol, Newcastle, Liverpool, Leeds, Manchester, Edinburgh and Cardiff.  To find out more about this or any aspect of VisitBritain’s work, please contact Penny Boraston, VisitBritain’s Product Manager for Culture (pboraston@bta.org.uk )

Sir Michael Lickiss has been appointed as the new chair of VisitBritain, replacing David Quarmby from 1 April.


	Free Admission for Football Museum
Th National Football Museum in Preston has introduced free admission after securing a £2m deal with North West Development Agency.  The NWDA has bought the lease of the museum, with money being provided by the Football Foundation.  The National Football Museum, which opened in 2001, had unsuccessfully lobbied DCMS to fund free admission.





	Business Arts Sponsorship Figures
A new report published by Arts and Business shows that the market for business investment in the arts proved resilient to the current economic climate in 2001-2.  Total investment dipped by 3% but investment in museums and galleries was slightly up rising £0.5m to £27.7m. General business sponsorship was down 6% but corporate membership was up 32%, with Tate, the Royal Opera House and Glyndebourne receiving the lion’s share of the extra £3.6m from corporate membership.
The full report is due to be published shortly.  Meanwhile an executive summary can be found at: www.aandb.org.uk/content/news/article_55.shtml


	Heritage Review
DCMS in partnership with English Heritage has begun work on the major review of heritage protection announced by the Secretary of State in November 2002.  An early paper “Review of Heritage Protection” setting out the issues for debate has been published.  This can be found at www.culture.gov.uk/PDF/review_protection.pdf.  Focus groups will be held in each region and formal consultation paper will be launched in July.


	Museum Prize Shortlist 
The Natural History Museum is one of the four finalists for the first Museum Prize.  Judges selected the Darwin Centre Phase One along with Clifton Park Museum, Rotherham; Discovery Point, Dundee; and The Galleries of Justice, Nottingham.  The winner will be announced on 15 May.


	Designation Scheme Consultation 
Resource has published a draft document setting out the criteria for the updated Designation Scheme.  It is planned to extend the Designation Scheme to libraries and archives as well as museums.  Comments are requested by 30 May 2003.  For more details visit: www.resource.gov.uk/action/designation/00desig.asp


The newsletter is written and compiled by Emily Adams, NMDC Research & Communication Manager.  If you have any comments or would like to contribute to a future edition, please contact eadams@iwm.org.uk

	Draft Registration Standard 

Resource has issued the new draft Registration standard for consultation.  None of the elements of the earlier phases of the scheme have been removed, however the standard has been tightened up and updated, with higher profile given to users, staff, learning and access.  The standard incorporates Resource’s existing work, for example Inspiring Learning for All, the Disability toolkit and the Benchmarks for the Care of Collection.  

The closing date for comments is 13 June 2003. The draft standard can be found at: www.resource.gov.uk/information/
publications/00pubs.asp  


	Museum Car Congestion Fine

Bristol Industrial Museum was surprised to receive a penalty notice for evading London’s congestion charge.  The notice said a veteran car, with the number plate Y99 and a maximum speed of 15mph had been driven into central London on 17 February, the first morning of the new scheme, without paying the £5 charge.  Curator Andrew King told The Telegraph they were surprised by the notice which said, “The contravention has been supported by a number of evidential images” because the car has been on display at the museum for 25 years!




	Collections Portal Launched

The New Opportunities Fund has launched EnrichUK, a gateway to the culture, history and community web resources created through the NOF digitisation projects.  The EnrichUK portal draws together 150 websites funded by the NOF scheme to provide online access to the collections of museums, libraries and archives across the UK.  EnrichUK can be found at: www.enrichuk.net


	Community Interest Companies

The government has unveiled plans for new Community Interest Companies to enable entrepreneurs to use their profits and assets for the public good.  CICs were one of the recommendations of the Strategy Unit’s Review of Charities published last year.


	Worcester Museum Closed
Worcester’s Museum of Local Life has been closed for one year as part of the cash-strapped city council’s cost cutting measures.  The Worcester Standard reports that visitors have expressed anger and disappointment about the closure of the 15th-century building, which first opened in 1971 and received more than 30,000 visitors in the last year.


	International Issues


	Field Museum to Return Human Remains to Canada
The Field Museum in Natural History, Chicago, will hand over the bones of 156 native Haida people to a Haida tribe in British Columbia in October.  It will become one of only three major museums to extend the US repatriation law outside the country.  The Chicago Tribune reports that the Field Museum, like museums across the US, has returned dozens of remains and items requested by Native tribes in the US, but the Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act does not require museums to turn over material to international tribes.  The paper reports that Tribal organisations are praising the museum for focusing on the spirit instead of the letter of the law.

In the UK the Committee on Human Remains, chaired by Professor Sir Norman Palmer is expected to report in early summer.




	Boston MFA Unprecedented Sale

The Boston Museum of Fine Arts has announced plans for an unprecedented sale from its own collection in an attempt to raise funds to purchase an unidentified masterpiece.  The Boston Globe reports that the MFA is looking to raise between $12.5m-£17.1m by selling a Renoir painting and two Degas pastels at Sotheby’s on 6 May.  It will be by far the most money raised through a sale in the MFA’s history.  It will also mark the museum’s highest profile deaccession since 1984, when it sold two Renoir pastels and a Monet painting to a New York Dealer to purchase a Jackson Pollock. 

The MFA’s Director, Malcolm Rogers, has not revealed which painting the museum is hoping to acquire but The Globe reported that he said it was “very, very closely related” to the French 19th century works being sold.  He said: “We wouldn’t be doing this unless the thing we were acquiring was of exceptional importance.”


	Fears for Cultural Property in Iraq

	Scholars Call for Respect to Cultural Property 
Over 100 distinguished academics in the US and Europe have signed a declaration calling on all governments to respect the international protocol protecting cultural property in armed conflict.  The statement says: “The extraordinary global significance of the monuments, museums, and archaeological sites of Iraq (ancient Mesopotamia) imposes an obligation on all peoples and governments to protect them.” 

The Declaration, an initiative of the Archaeological Institute of America, calls on governments to secure the long-term safety of the cultural heritage of Iraq by ensuring that staff of the Department of Antiquities, and particularly guards for individual sites be returned to pre-1991 levels.  The declaration published in the journal Science can also be found on the website of Institut für Vorderasiatische Archäologie, Munich at http://www.vaa.fak12.uni-muenchen.de/Iraq-Cultural-Heritage.htm.  

Meanwhile the president of ICOMOS-UK (International Council on Monuments and Sites UK) has written to the Prime Minister asking him to respect the 1954 Hague Convention for the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict, and offering ICOMOS assistance if further advice is needed. 

The Islamic Republic News Agency (Iran) reported that Iraqi Information Minister Mohammad Said al-Sahhaf said a palace and a museum in Baghdad had been targeted and hit by missiles dropped on 21 March.


	UNESCO Warning to Museums 
The Director-General for Culture at UNESCO has issued a message to the international museum community warning that Iraqi museums may be subject to looting and asking for vigilance with respect to art objects originating from Iraq offered for sale or reported to be stolen. 
Lord Renfrew Questions Government Policy
In response to a parliamentary question from the archaeologist Professor Lord Renfrew, the Defence Minister Lord Bach said:  “Paragraph 53 of Additional Protocol 1 of the Geneva Conventions prohibits any attack against a cultural property, unless that property is used to support a military effort. In our military planning, very careful attention is applied, in accordance with our responsibilities under international law, to ensure that we minimise the risk of damage from any quarter to civilian populations and infrastructure, including sites of historic, archaeological and cultural heritage.  We are confident that our servicemen and women will respect the rich heritage of the Iraqi people. Any form of indiscipline by United Kingdom Armed Forces will be taken very seriously and will be dealt with accordingly.”
Lord Renfrew has also voiced concerns that a group of wealthy and influential arts figures calling themselves the American Council for Cultural Property is arguing that the legitimate dispersal of cultural material is one of the best ways to protect it.  The coalition’s members wield such influence that they secured a high-level meeting in January with the US State and Defence Department officials, to the alarm of archaeologists. 
 

	Interest in ancient Iraqi Civilisations 
Museums around the world are reporting an increased interested in cultural artefacts from the Iraq region.  The British Museum, which has one of the greatest collections of Mesopotamian art outside Iraq, told the BBC that inquiries about Iraqi artefacts have trebled since the conflict began.  


	Vandals Scrawl Anti-War Slogans at Museum

Thirteen tanks were sprayed with anti-war slogans by vandals at the General Patton Memorial Museum, California on 20 March.  The San Francisco Chronicle reported that the Museum’s board president, Jan Roberts said “We’re one of the first casualties of the war against Iraq”.  The LA Times reported that the vandals climbed over the perimeter fence and spray-painted anti-American slogans on tanks, a chapel, plaques and walls. The paper reported the Museum’s founder Margit Chiriaco-Rusche saying “I don’t care if they march in front to the museum with signs saying ‘No War’. That’s fine.  But when you desecrate artefacts that really gets under my skin.”  It is not clear who was responsible for the attack.  


	Political Dispute over Spoliation Return
The Prosecutor General’s Office in Moscow has given Culture Minister, Mikhail Shvydkoi an official warning that he faces criminal charges if he goes ahead with a plan to return an art collection to Germany.  The Moscow Times reports that the Prosecutor’s office said the Culture Ministry does not have the authority to decide to hand over 362 drawings and two paintings that once belonged to the Bremen Kunsthalle.  Shvydkoi is reported to have said that the pictures in question were brought to Russia by an individual, Captain Viktor Baldin, and are thus subject to the law on import and export, rather than the law on restitution of trophy art which declares all such art Russian property.  In the early 1990s Baldin described how he took part of the collection, which includes works by Titian, Rembrandt and Van Gogh, from an aristocratic hunting lodge and bought the rest from soldiers.  In a radio interview last week, the Minister said that the plan had been to return the collection as a goodwill gesture, and Germany would have handed over 20 pieces of art selected by Hermitage Museum director Mikhail Piotrovsky.
Meanwhile, The New York Times reports that Russia’s Ministry of Art has posted images and descriptions of items looted by Soviet Forces in Germany and Eastern Europe on a new website.  


	Canadian War Museum Millions Over Budget
The new Canadian War Museum is reported to be facing tens of millions of Canadian dollars in cost overruns.  The Ottawa Citizen says the extra costs are partly due to unexpected water problems at the site but also the result of fast-paced construction aimed at completing the building while many of the veterans it honours are still alive.  


	Fire at New Alexandria Library 
A fire broke out last month at the new Bibliotheca Alexandrina in Egypt which opened last October.  The Associated Press reported that the electrical fire, which broke out in the fourth-floor administrative offices, was blamed on a short circuit.  It was put out in about 45 minutes and did not reach the main reading hall, museums or the exhibition.  There was no damage to the collection, but 29 people were taken to hospital to be treated for smoke inhalation.


	Painting Sold While on Loan
An art dealer has been jailed following a claim from Swedish art collector Kerstin Lindholm that her Andy Warhol painting “Red Elvis” was sold without her knowledge while she thought it was on loan to the Louisiana Museum in Denmark.  
The New York Times reports that the painting is now in the possession of Peter M Brant, a Trustee of the Guggenheim, who helped arrange for Lindholm to lend the painting to a travelling Guggenheim exhibition in 1998.  He says he bought it in good faith from Lindholm's longtime Swedish art dealer, Anders Malmberg.  Lindholm says she never authorized the sale and The Copenhagen Post reports that Malmberg had sold the painting for €3.2m, well under its appraised value.  After the Guggenheim tour, Malmberg asked Lindholm if she would lend the work again, this time to the Louisiana Museum.  Lindholm consented to the loan, and allowed Malmberg to broker the sale of the painting to a Japanese museum that was reportedly interested in the work.  Lindholm claimed she did not know the Warhol had already been sold, and that it was never loaned to Louisiana. Instead, the painting was packed away in a Danish warehouse, awaiting delivery to Peter Brant.  
Last month a Swedish court sentenced Malmberg to three years in prison in Sweden for his role in the affair.  Lindholm has now filed as suit against Brant in the US in a bid to have the painting returned.


	Museum Items Stolen to Order
Australia’s Independent Commission Against Corruption is investigating claims that tens of thousands of museum objects were stolen for distribution on the black-market trade.  The Sydney Morning Herald reports that thousands of rare exhibits stolen from the mammal collection of the Australian Museum between 1996 and 1998 have been recovered in raids across New South Wales.  The Commission investigating the theft is looking into allegations that gifts from international galleries were routinely stolen from the mailroom before they could be displayed.  No charges have yet been laid but a former Museum worker is being questioned.


	China Invests Billions in Museums 
The People’s Daily reports that China’s capital is planning to invest 7bn Yen ($854) in building and renovating museums in preparation for the 2008 Beijing Olympics.  The city, which already has 118 museums, will have 130 by 2008.  The city’s museums already receive 30m visitors a year. 
The UK Government has not yet taken a decision on whether it will bid to host the 2012 Olympics..


	Parliamentary Report


	EU Hearing on Museum Privatisation 
The Culture Committee of the European Parliament held a public hearing on 18 March on protecting and developing European artistic heritage in the context of privatisation policy.  The hearing was initiated following concerns about the Italian government’s plans to smooth the way for the privatisation of cultural institutions and assets in Italy.  Charles Saumarez Smith was invited to speak about the situation in the UK.  
Two Italian speakers, Professor Giacomo Vaciago, Member of the Scientific Council for the Protection of Cultural Heritage in Italy, and Vittorio Sgarbi, Member of the Chamber of Deputies, attempted to clarify the situation in Italy. Professor Vaciago said the present government was seeking to codify the ownership and management of cultural goods. Under a law introduced by the fascist regime in 1939, the state had sole responsibility for the nation's heritage and management thereof was completely centralised. Today, however, the Italian state was no longer able to ensure the proper conservation of its heritage. The new directive would therefore allow private ownership on condition that the goods in question "had no special historical, artistic, cultural or environmental value".
More information can be found at: http://www.europarl.eu.int/hearings/default_en.htm





	Legal Deposit Bill update

The Legal Deposit Libraries Bill, championed by Chris Mole MP, on behalf of the British Library and other legal deposit libraries, passed its second reading in the House of Commons on 14 March.  The British Library would like to thank everyone who contacted their MP to ask for their support for this measure.  




	Also in Parliament this month…
Several MPs requested information about visitor numbers to national museums, including a breakdown of figures on overseas visitors.  David Lawes MP asked about the annual cost of free admission to national museums in lost income from charging.  In response, Kim Howells, said the cost of free admission to these museums was £28.1 million in 2002–03.
Norman Baker MP asked about loans of works of art from national collections to the Lord Chancellor’s Department.  Michael Russell MSP asked the Scottish Executive about the overdue announcement of proposals for the future funding and organisation of the museum and heritage sector.
For a full report of relevant parliamentary business last month contact Emily Adams (eadams@iwm.org.uk, 020 7416 5208)


	Forthcoming Meetings


Creativity Group

1.30pm, Tuesday 29 April, Science Museum 

Spoliation Working Group

4.30pm, Tuesday 8 April, Tate Britain

Museum Trading Association
Thursday 17 April, National Portrait gallery

Learning & Access Committee
10.30am, Wed 7 May, Imperial War Museum,

Leadership Working Group

11.00am, Tues 13 May, English Heritage

Board Secretaries Group

11.30am, Tuesday 20 May 2003, Horniman Museum
National Museum Managers’ Consortium
10.30am, Friday 13 June 2003, Imperial War Museum North 

Human Resources Forum

11.00am, Friday 20 June, Imperial War Museum North

National Museum Directors' Conference

10.30 for 11.00am Friday 4 July, IWM

www.nationalmuseums.org.uk
Contact details for the NMDC Secretariat: 

Sean Bullick, Secretary, tel: 020 7416 5202, email: sbullick@iwm.org.uk
Emily Adams, Research & Communication Manager, tel: 020 7416 5208, email: eadams@iwm.org.uk
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